FACULTY SENATE MEETING

Wednesday, February 23, 2005
Science Complex P-117
In attendance: Ahlawat, Allyn, Clydesdale, Compte, Conjura, Curtis, Edelbach, Gorman, Hagedorn, Hernandez, Hohmuth, Kamber, Kang, Karsnitz, Knox, Koch, Konzal, Kravitz, Leake, Leven, Li, Lovett, McMahan, G. Miller, Nicolosi, Norvell, O’Connell, Pollock, Preti, Robertson, Ryan, Speaker, Steinberg, and Vandegrift,.  
Excused: Arvanitis, Carroll, R. Miller, Norris, Palmer, Petroff, San Pedro, Venturo, Wolz and Word.  
Absent: Rice
MINUTES

It was moved by Kathryne Speaker and seconded by Glenn Steinberg to approve the minutes of the January 23, 2005, meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.
AD HOC COMMITTEE ON DEPARTMENT CHAIRS

Since the last Faculty Senate meeting, chairs of many departments met to discuss and form an ad hoc committee addressing the question, How can the College attract and support outstanding teacher-scholars to serve as chairs?  They decided to have seven chairs, one from each school, make up this committee.  Those to serve are Suzanne Hickman (Art, Media & Music), Ellen Friedman (Culture & Society), Marcia Blicharz (Nursing), Jean Konzal (Education), Marcia O’Connell (Biology), Alfred Pelham (Business), and John Karsnitz (Engineering).  The group will meet with current, former, and prospective chairs, as well as deans and other administrators, and prepare a report by the end of spring semester.  
COURSE CAPS

Two faculty members—both Culture & Society chairs—asked the Senate to take up this issue.  It arose when the Dean of Culture & Society distributed the draft Memorandum of Agreement showing that lecture/discussion courses should be capped at 34.  That has been the practice in some schools, but not all, and there are significant disparities between and within schools, and between the Memorandum of Agreement and other documents floating around campus.  

Following extensive discussion, the following was moved by Rick Kamber and seconded by John Pollock:

The Faculty Senate resolves that the topic of course enrollment caps be reintroduced into the governance process.  The Committee on Faculty Affairs last considered this issue in 2002-03.  Course caps need review in light of academic transformation.  In addition, the Senate urges that CFA consider not only enrollment caps but the minimum number of students required for various types of courses, as well as the administration’s proposal to review the average number of students per instructor per semester.  

The motion passed unanimously.
WORKING GROUPS ON FACULTY SCHOLARSHIP AND TEACHING

The report of the working group on Faculty Development: Scholarship was distributed.  

Brenda Leake led a discussion on the topic of how this report and her working group’s report on support for teaching fit together.  

There was concern that the reports need to be coordinated.  Together they recommend overhauling one campus office (OAGSR) and creating three new ones: research, teaching, and instructional support.  Various members questioned which, of any, of the new offices are necessary and whether they could be combined.

It was also noted that grants and faculty development are separate issues and can be pursued independently.

It was moved by Glenn Steinberg and seconded by Debbie Compte to approve this document.  Motion passed unanimously.

Senate agreed to hold a follow-up meeting to discuss an integrated plan for faculty development in both scholarship and teaching.  A sign-up sheet was circulated.  

WORKING GROUP ON INTELLECTUAL CLIMATE 
Chair Annie Nicolosi distributed the final report of the Mildred Dahne Award Committee. The committee had proposed criteria for the award and a timetable.  

In discussion it was noted that the report does not make clear whether the Library is eligible.  Annie will take up this issue with President Gitenstein, who is serving as acting director of Development.  The issue can be clarified in the Call for Applications.

It was moved by John Pollock and seconded by Stuart Koch to approve this document as submitted.  The motion passed unanimously.

Michael Robertson thanked the seven members of the Award Committee for their excellent work in developing the award criteria from scratch.  

Annie further noted that the Working Group on Intellectual Climate intends to sponsor a panel on grading, grade inflation, and assessment in May, during the week of faculty development workshops being organized by Angela Sgroi.  She needs help in looking for speakers to come to the campus.  Email her at nicolosi@tcnj.edu with suggestions.

REPORTS FROM STANDING COMMITTEES
A.  ACADEMIC PROGRAMS

Debbie Compte reported on the 2005-06 calendar and the scheduling of reading days.  CAP and CSCC have been asked to address the reduction of the number of reading days by one to accommodate senior week.   The question before the Senate is essentially, “How important are reading days to the faculty?”  
The following points came out in discussion:

· Many faculty feel that reading days are very important

· There is considerable confusion about reading period and final examinations:

· What are the existing policies?

· What is the purpose of reading period?

· May assignments be due during reading period?

· Why is there a different amount of time for regular exams and massed exams?

· When grades are due the day after exam period, it is difficult for faculty to give a substantive final exam.  

· There has been little guidance from administration about reading period and final examination policies.  There appears to be no monitoring of practices.  

Cindy Curtis, seconded by Marcia O’Connell, moved that the following be sent to CAP and CSCC:
The Faculty Senate affirms the importance of Reading Period and requests that, in the future, Reading Period not be shortened for any reason.  At the same time, the Senate recognizes that there is considerable confusion among faculty about Reading and Final Examination Periods policies.  We ask the administration to clarify existing policies and to address faculty concerns about massed exams and the due date for grades.  

The motion passed unanimously.  

B.  STUDENTS & CAMPUS COMMUNITY

Glenn Steinberg distributed the Web Page Policy.  There was no time to discuss it, but CSCC invites comments.  Email Glenn at gsteinbe@tcnj.edu.
Meeting adjourned at 1:25 P.M.

The next meeting of the Faculty Senate will be held on Wednesday, March 23, 2005, 12:00 – 1:20 P.M. in SCP 117.

Respectfully submitted,

Paulette LaBar
Faculty Senate Staff Secretary
